

Non-profit Organization U.S. Postage Paid at Williamsburg, VA

WILLIAMESMARY

A WEEKLY NEWSPAPER FOR FACULTY, STUDENTS AND STAFF

VOLUME XX, NUMBER 24 • WEDNESDAY, MARCH 20, 1991

REMINDERS

Concert Series



The Atlantic Brass Quintet plays at 8:15 p.m., Monday, March 25 in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall to fill the Concert Series slot left vacant by the cancellation of the Boys' Choir of Harlem. Patrons are reminded that seats not claimed by 8 p.m. will be

'The Crystal Ceiling'

Jacquelyn A. Mattfeld, vice provost for academic affairs and dean of faculty, Arizona State University, will conduct a seminar on "The Crystal Ceiling in the Ivory Tower" at 5 p.m., Thursday, March 21 in the Friends Room, Swem Library. The seminar is sponsored by the Commonwealth Center for the Study of American Culture.

'An Evening of Dance'

Orchesis will present three programs of original choreography, March 21-23 at 8:15 p.m. in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall.

'Numerical Integration'

Thomas Tucker, professor of mathematics, Colgate University, will give the 1991 Cissy Patterson Lecture in Undergraduate Mathematics at 3 p.m., Friday, March 22. His topic will be "Farmer Brown Redux: Adventures in Numerical Integration."

Town & Gown

Hans Tiefel, professor, religion department, will speak at the March 28 meeting of the Town & Gown luncheon on "Euthanasia: Is It Time For Mercy Killing?

Reservations should be made by noon on March 26 by calling ext. 12640. The fee is \$6.

Conference On U.S.-Korean Relations

Korean Ambassador To Be Keynote Speaker

tions in a Changing World" will be held on campus April 5-6. The symposium is sponsored by the Wendy and Emery Reves Center for International Studies. Support for the symposium has been provided by the Korea Research Foundation, Seoul, Korea.

According to Professor Chonghan Kim of the department of government who has organized the event, the purpose of this symposium is to consider a unique and enduring relationship that has developed between the United States and the Republic of Korea (South Korea) since 1948. The main objective is to discuss complex issues which are being created in the relationship between the two nations because of the dramatic changes that have been taking place in Korea and the U.S., as well as in the whole world. A clear understanding of these issues, Professor Kim added, is extremely important for the future of the U.S.-Korean relations.

Ambassador Hong-choo Hyun, the newly appointed ambassador to the United States from the Republic of Korea, will open the symposium at 8 p.m., Friday, April 5, in the Dodge Room of

A symposium on "U.S.-Korean Rela- Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. His keynote address will be titled "Korean-American Relations: Growth and Interdependence in an Era of Change." Professor James Bill, director of the Reves Center, will preside at the opening session and will extend welcoming remarks.

Four sessions will be held from 9 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. on Saturday, April 6, also in the Dodge Room. The first session will consider new perspectives on U.S.-Korean security strategy; the second will examine U.S.-Korean economic and trade relations; the third will primarily discuss South Korea's Northern Policy and its implications for U.S.-Korean relations; and the fourth session will be a concluding panel discussion stressing the theme of continuity and change in U.S.-Korean relations.

Professor John M. Reid, diplomat-inresidence, department of government and foreign affairs, University of Virginia, will deliver the luncheon address on "Coping with Anti-Americanism in Korea" at 12:15 p.m. on Saturday.

Several members of the faculty will be involved in the symposium. Clyde A. Haulman, professor of economics and dean of undergraduate studies, will chair the session titled "U.S.-Korean Economic and Trade Relations: Cooperation and Competition." Kim will moderate the session on "U.S.-Korean Relations Beyond the Cold War." Craig N. Canning, associate professor of history and director of planning for the Reves Center, will preside over the concluding sessions.

All sessions, with the exception of the luncheon, are open to members of the College community and the general public.

Grayson Offers To Advise Foreign Service Applicants

Professor George Grayson of the government department will be available to advise students who have passed the Foreign Service written examination as they prepare for the oral examination.

Grayson will meet students at 4 p.m., Tuesday, March 26 in Blow Hall

Students interested in attending this seminar should call Pam Garrette at the Office of Career Services, ext. 13240, for reservations.

Irving Howe To Give 1991 Cohen Lecture

Irving Howe, author, editor and critic, will give the second annual Elliot E. and Helen Y. Cohen Lecture at 8:30 p.m., Thursday, March 28 in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. His topic will be "Jewish Migration and American Culture.'

The son of Russian immigrants from the Ukraine, Howe grew up in the Bronx and graduated from the City College of New York in 1940. He has taught at Brandeis and Stanford universities and is now Distinguished Professor Emeritus at the Graduate Center of the City University of New York and co-editor of the magazine Dissent.

Socialism and America, a collection of Howe's essays, was published by Harcourt Brace Jovanovich in 1985. His autobiography, A Margin of Hope, appeared in 1982. World of Our Fathers, a best-selling social and cultural history of Jewish immigrants in America, won the National Book Award in 1976; a reprint was issued in 1989. Selected Writings. 1950-1990 was published in 1990.

Howe's other books include Politics and the Novel, The American Newness and Celebrations and Attacks. With Eliezer Greenberg he translated and edited A Treasury of Yiddish Stories and Voices from the Yiddish. He has also compiled critical studies of Thomas Hardy, William Faulkner and Sherwood Anderson.

This lecture is funded by the Elliot E.

and Helen Y. Cohen Forum Endowment, established in 1989 by Mr. and Mrs. Elliot Cohen of New York City. Funds from this endowment are used to enrich the cultural and intellectual environment of the campus through an annual series of lectures, poetry readings, debates, addresses and performances by leading scholars and artists in a variety of disciplines and professions.

Cohen, a 1937 graduate of the College, is a long-time supporter of William and Mary. A risk manager for Fisher Brothers in New York, he has served on the executive committee of the New York chapter of the Society of the Alumni and on the Class of 1937 reunion committee.

Parents' Commitment Supports Program In Dance

The Sorensen family of Winter Park, Fla., has made a commitment of \$120,000 to the Campaign for the Fourth Century. Of this commitment, \$100,000 will support an instructorship in dance for a three-year period. The remainder of the commitment will provide annual operating support for the College through the Parents' Fund.

The dance program, which offers a minor in dance as well as courses in dance

technique, dance composition and the history of dance, is taught by two permanent faculty members and an instructor. The dance instructorship was one of 12 faculty positions in the arts and sciences slated to be cut as a result of state budget reductions for the 1991-92 academic year.

The loss of the instructor position would have had a profound impact on our dance program," said David J. Lutzer, dean of the faculty of arts and sciences.

"We no longer could have offered a minor in dance, and several of our more popular introductory courses would have been eliminated. The Sorensens' commitment will enable us to maintain the dance program at William and Mary at a time when state budget reductions would have curtailed it severely."

Gary Sorensen is a partner in Milwau-

CONTINUED ON PAGE 2.

Applied Science Program Sponsors Polymers And People Exhibit In Swem

Career Services Lists Student Jobs For Next Year

Percussionist Otte Next To Perform In **Ewell Concert Series**

NEWSMAKERS

Departments

Anthropology

Professor **Sheila Walker** is a member of a committee that is planning the first summit meeting of African heads of state and African-American leaders, which will be held in Abidjan, Cote d'Ivoire, April 9-12.

The summit meeting, which was launched by the Rev. Leon Sullivan, author of the Sullivan Principles regulating U.S. businesses in South Africa, will be hosted by President Felix Houphouet-Boigny.

Major emphasis of the conference will be on assistance for the development of Africa in education, health, food production, jobs, industrialization and economic growth, and the strengthening of foreign policy and support to Africa.

Walker is collaborating with members of African missions to the United Nations and embassies to the United States in the conceptualization and writing of the strategy statement for the summit and its follow-up.

Chemistry

A poster session on "The Effects of Atomic Oxygen and Ultraviolet Radiation on Two Aramid Materials" will be presented in the polymer chemistry division of the American Chemical Society's national meeting in Atlanta, April 14-19. It is the work of Professors Richard L. Kiefer and Robert A. Orwoll with two students, S. C. Powell '90 and P. L. Pate M.A. '90, and Sheila A. T. Long, a scientist with NASA-Langley Research Center.

Modern Languages and Literatures

Ali Amar, lecturer in French, will give a paper "Translation, Culture and Acculturation," at the meeting of the International Council on Francophone Studies in Tucson, Ariz., April 13-20.

Martha Houle, associate professor of French, has published two articles in 1991: "On Reading Louis Marin" in Oeuvres et Critiques, a theoretical article on the semiotician Louis Marin's work since 1973, for a volume on current approaches to the study of French 17thcentury literature; and "The Play of Bienseances in La Fontaine's L'Abbesse" in Papers on French Seventeenth-Century Literature, the journal of the North American Society for Seventeenth-Century French Literature. Houle has also published a review of UVA's David L. Rubin's and Mary B. McKinley's collection of essays for their colleague Hugh M. Davidson, Convergences: Rhetoric and Poetic in Seventeenth-Century France in PFSCL.

Houle will be presenting two papers in April and June: "What the Libertine and the Jesuit Have in Common, and the Posing of a Literary Problem" at the Kentucky Foreign Language Conference, April 24-27 in Lexington (to be published in *Continuum*, 1992); and "Ingegno baroque et jouissance dans deux textes de Tristan L'Hermite" at the Colloque International de Cerisy-la-Salle (France) on "Esthetique baroque et imagination creatrice," June 13-20 (to be published in the *Actes de Cerisy*, 1992).

With the assistance of a summer faculty research grant, Houle will stay in France until the end of August to continue research for her book-length study of allegorical maps.

Professor Ronald St. Onge and Katherine Kulick, instructor, have coauthored (with S. St. Onge and D. King) the third edition of Interaction: Revision de grammaire francaise and Passerelles (Boston: Heinle & Heinle Publishers, 1991). Both textbooks are for use in university intermediate French courses. St. Onge has also co-authored (with S. St. Onge and R. Terry) Intersections (Heinle & Heinle Pub., 1991), an anthology of literary and cultural readings.

Psychology

Research Associate Professor Philip Meilman, director of the Counseling Center, is author of the following articles:

Meilman, P. W., M.S. Gaylor, J.H. Turco and J.E. Stone, "Alcohol Consumption by College Undergraduates: Current Use and 10-year Trends," *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, 1990, 51 (5), 389-395.

Meilman, P. W., M.S. Gaylor, J.H. Turco and J.E. Stone, "Drug Use Among College Undergraduates: Current Use and 10-Year Trends," *International Journal of Addictions*, 1990, 25(9), 1025-1036.

Meilman, P. W., and R.L. Fleming, "A Substance Abuse Prevention Program for Student-Athletes," *Journal of College Student Development*, 1990, 31(5) 477-479.

Meilman, P. W., P. Riggs and J.H. Turco, "A College Health Service's Response to Sexual Assault Issues, *Journal of American College Health*, 1990, 39(3), 145-147

Moore-West, M., S.A. Hennessy, P.W. Meilman and J.F. O'Donnell, "The Use of Student-Based Peer Advising, Peer Tutoring, and Performance Evaluation Programs Among Medical Schools in the United States," *Academic Medicine*, 1990, 65(10), 660-661.

Marshall-Wythe School of Law

"The Rhetoric of Equality" by Neal E. Devins, associate professor, has been published in 44 Vanderbilt Law Review 15.

Rodney A. Smolla, Arthur B. Hanson Professor of Law, has signed a contract with Alfred A. Knopf to publish his book, Free Speech in an Open Culture.

School of Education

Thomas J. Ward Jr., assistant professor, has published an article titled "A

Reexamination of Public-Versus Private-School Achievements: The Case of Missing Data" in the Jan./Feb. 1991 issue of *The Journal of Educational Research*.

Chancellor Professor of Education John R. Thelin authored the introductory essay and supplemental bibliography for the recently reprinted volume of Frederick Rudolph's *The American College and University*, a classic source for the study of higher education.

Professor James Stronge and Virginia Helm of Western Illinois University coauthored a new textbook titled *Evaluating Professional Support Personnel in Education*, which was published in January by Sage Press

Off-Campus Summer Courses Must Be Approved For Credit

Students wishing to take courses in summer school at other institutions and to have that credit transfer to William and Mary must have permission from the Office of Academic Advising prior to enrolling in these courses. Students should obtain permission before they leave William and Mary in May. Appropriate forms are available in the Academic Advising office (James Blair 110).

Students who wish to take summer courses elsewhere that meet for fewer than four weeks or 37.5 contact hours must petition the Committee on Degrees (see below) and include with the peti-

tion a completed Summer Session Elsewhere Form, course description, course evaluation by the appropriate W&M department chairperson and a statement in the petition dealing with the educational value of that particular course in the student's four-year educational plan.

Retroactive permission to transfer credit for summer school courses taken at other institutions will not be granted.

Committee on Degrees Petitioners

The Committee on Degrees will meet

on March 28, April 11 and April 25. These will be the only regular meetings before fall semester 1991. All undergraduates who plan to petition for waivers of or changes in degree requirements must do so no later than March 21 (for the March 28 meeting), April 4 (for the April 11 meeting), or April 18 (for the April 25 meeting).

Petition forms are available from Mrs. Pearson in the Office of the Dean of Undergraduate Studies (James Blair 112). All petitions must be typed and must be accompanied by a letter from the appropriate department chairperson.

CommonHealth Holding Screening Sessions For New Members

CommonHealth is holding health risk analyses and medical screenings March 27 and 28 for employees who wish to join.

CommonHealth is an employee benefit that offers many programs designed to reduce the risk of lifestyle-related diseases. The types of programs provided include aerobics, healthy back, nutrition, weight management, stress management, smoking cessation and many others.

For membership details contact Margo Wright, CommonHealth coordinator, at

ext. 12317. A health risk analysis and medical screening is required for membership. All new members receive a free CommonHealth T-shirt.

Anyone employed full time or part time by the College (excluding VIMS) may join CommonHealth for a \$5 one-time membership fee. An additional \$2 will allow a spouse and children over 18 years of age who still live at home to join the program also. The membership fees collected are later used to purchase incentives and prizes for adopting healthier

behaviors. Approximately 65-70 percent of premature deaths in the U.S. (deaths before age 70) are related to lifestyle. With the exception of aerobics and water aerobics, there is no additional fee for most CommonHealth programs.

Most CommonHealth programs are held on campus. Programs are offered at various times to accommodate different work schedules. Exercise classes are held at Adair gym and Walsingham Academy.

Career Services' Flyer Targeted For Graduates

The Office of Career Services, Blow Hall 123, has published a flyer detailing its services to students with emphasis on the needs of graduating seniors.

- 1. Seminar: "Procrastinators Guide to the Job Search" by Suzan Thompson. Reservations must be made by calling ext.13240.
- 2. Seminar: "Job Search Strategies." Dates and times will be established when three or more reservations are made by calling ext. 13240.
- 3. A current work notebook in the Career Library includes individual job announcements as well as lists that contain employment opportunity information from a variety of sources.
- 4. Career Placement Notes, a listing of employment opportunities is published the first and 16th of each month. Copies are available from the

Career Services office. This information is mailed to alumni upon request. Students may listen to a record of employment opportunities by calling Career Phone Pursuit, 221-3238, #8.

- 5. Employers come to campus to interview in April. Stay in touch with Pam Garrett, Blow Hall 133.
- 6. Use the Alumni Career Advisory Service in the Career Library.
- 7. Schedule an appointment to discuss job search with a member of the Career Services staff, ext. 13230.

Student positions for 1991-92 academic year are currently being advertised.

Persons interested in any of the positions listed below should contact the Career Services office, Blow Hall 123, for applications. Deadline for submission is Friday

Alumni Career Advisory Service Student Coordinator; Associate Director's Assistant (2); Employer Seminar Assistant; Evenings and Saturdays Receptionist; Recruitment Coordinator's Assistant; and Student Director of Career Speaker Series

The Career Peer Educator Program will have the following openings for next year: Communications Peer, Internship Peer, Job Search Peer and Outreach Peer.

Deadline for applicants is Friday, March 22.



The William & Mary News is issued weekly during the school year for faculty, staff and students of the College and distributed on campus Wednesday afternoons.

News items and advertisements should be delivered to the News Office, James Blair 310A (221-2639), no later than 5 p.m. the Friday before publication. Notices for the calendar should be delivered to the News Office no later than 5 p.m. the Wednesday before publication.

Barbara Ball, editor
Mary Ann Williamson, desktop publishing
Marilyn Carlin, desktop publishing
Publications Office, production
News deadline: Fridays, 5 p.m.

Sorensen Gift Earmarked For Dance

CONTINUED FROM PAGE 1.

kee-based Response Marketing. His wife, Barbara, is a member of art boards at Rollins College and Stetson University in Florida. The Sorensens are members of the College's Parents Steering Committee. Their daughter Kristine is a member of the class of 1994 at William and Mary. "In the short time we that we have been affiliated with William and Mary, we have come to feel a deep commitment to the school," Sorensen said in making the commitment. "The dance program was one of the major factors in Kristine's decision to attend, and we are happy to do everything we can to preserve its excellence."

NOTES

Talk By Chu Focuses On Debt Litigation

"They Are Pests in Society': Lawyers, Legal Reform, and Shays' Rebellion" is the topic of a paper which will be presented by Jonathan Chu, professor of history at the University of Massachusetts-Boston, at 7:30 p.m., Tuesday, March 26 at the Institute of Early American History and Culture in Swem Library

The paper is part of a book-length manuscript, "Where's Mine? Debt Litigation in Post-Revolutionary Massachusetts," which reappraises the conditions leading to Shays' Rebellion through an examination of the culture of debt and the processes of debt

Copies of the paper are available at the Institute, the history department and the Commonwealth Center for the Study of American Culture.

Christian Science Lecture Slated In PBK

Godfrey John of Toronto, Canada, a member of the Christian Science Board of Lectureship, will give a free public lecture titled "What Are You Worth? A Search that Heals" at 3 p.m., Sunday, March 24 in Phi Beta Kappa

The lecture is geared to those wishing to know more about Christian Science and is sponsored by the Christian Science Organization on campus and the First Church of Christ, Scientist in Williamsburg. Child care will be provided.

John is a graduate of Cambridge University, a published author and poet and a former college English professor.

Bible Study

The Thursday, March 28 Christian Science weekly Bible study at 5 p.m. in the Campus Center, room D, will focus on "Resurrection" in celebration of Easter week.

Weekend Conference

The American Association of Political Consultants (AAPC) will hold a special conference on campus March 22-24. Local arrangements are being handled by the Thomas Jefferson Program in Public Policy.

Participants from around the nation are expected to participate in the program which will include an exchange of ideas about campaign advertising, money in politics, ethical considerations in the political industry, conflicts of interests and roles of the media.

Publishing Scholarships

Seniors and alumni are eligible for scholarships offered through the William Gross Ferguson-Harry L. Blair Graduate Scholarship in Publishing.

Deadline for applications is April

For details contact the Office of Career Services, Blow Hall 123.

Advance Registration Closes Friday

The Office of the University Registrar is conducting advance registration for the fall 1991 term for all students. Registration bulletins are available in the Registrar's office. Advanced registration will close at 4:30 p.m., Friday, March 22.

Gene Nichol Returns To Deliver Cutler Lecture

The dean of the University of Colo-versity of Colorado School of Lawin 1988. rado School of Law, Gene R. Nichol Jr., will present the 1990-1991 Cutler Lecture at the Marshall-Wythe School of Law at 3:30 p.m., Wednesday, March 27 in room 127. Nichol will take as his topic, "The Left, The Right, and Certainty in Constitutional Law.

Dean Nichol began his teaching career at the University of West Virginia. He was a member of the William and Mary law faculty as a visiting associate professor in the academic year 1983-84 and returned from 1985 until 1988 as the James Goold Cutler Professor of Law and director of the Institute of Bill of Rights Law. He assumed the position of dean at the UniHe is the author of numerous law review articles and is a leading scholar of constitutional law.

Welcoming remarks will be made by Timothy J. Sullivan, dean, executive director of the Institute of Bill of Rights Law and John Stewart Bryan Professor of Jurisprudence.

The Cutler Lectures were established in 1927 by James Goold Cutler of Rochester, N.Y., to provide for an annual lecture at the College by "an outstanding authority of the Constitution of the United States.'

The first series of 16 lectures, which ran from 1927 to 1944, included lectures by outstanding figures from both public life and the academic world, including Harold Laski, Max Lerner and Charles Warren. After 37 years, the lecture series was revived in 1980-81.

The Institute of Bill of Rights Law, a co-sponsor with the Law School of the lecture, was established to support scholarly research on the Bill of Rights. Established in 1982 by bequest of Laura Lee, who held a lifelong interest in a free press and its role in our society, in memory of her parents, Alfred Wilson Lee and Mary I. W. Lee, the Institute's central focus is scholarship and education on freedom of speech and the press.

Percussionist Otte Next In Ewell Concert Series

a concert of contemporary percussion music by Allen Otte of The Percussion Group/Cincinnati at 8 p.m., Wednesday, March 27 in Ewell Recital Hall

Admission to the series event is free for students with current IDs; \$2 for other patrons. The Ewell Concert Series is supported by a grant from the Association of Parents.

Wednesday's program will include the premieres of solo snare drum works by music faculty members William DeFotis ("Solo with Snare Drum") and Dan Gutwein ("I'm a Paradoodle Flammy").

Student percussionist Scott Hirsch will assist Otte in the performance of his work "H.R. 2978 and H.R. 2788." The

The Ewell Concert Series will present title refers to two resolutions in the House of Representatives involving censorship of the arts.

Mezzo-soprano Constance DeFotis will perform with Otte in "The Wonderful Widow of Eighteen Springs" by John Cage. DeFotis is conductor of choirs at Wellesley College. The program will also include "Six Elegies Dancing."

Otte is faculty artist-in-residence at the University of Cincinnati College-Conservatory of Music where he teaches percussion, composition, eurhythmics and the history of percussion literature, and coaches chamber music. He is also a regular faculty member of the annual Oberlin Summer Percussion Institute.

He was a founding and continuous member of The Blackearth Percussion Group and in 1979 founded the Percussion Group, whose annual national and international touring schedule includes concerts, clinics, master classes, children's programs and recordings. His own music has been recorded and broadcast by NPR and various radio stations throughout Europe.

The next event in the Ewell Concert Series will be a program of songs from the Civil War era, presented by faculty members Mary Fletcher, Ryan Fletcher and Tom Marshall, at 8 p.m., Sunday, April 28. This is a change from the originally scheduled time of 3 p.m.

Flying Club Plans Lessons, Skydiving, Trip To Tangier

The William and Mary Flying Club is going to Tangier Island on Saturday, April 6, for lunch. Planes will leave at 10 a.m. and return between 1 and 3 p.m. Reservations will be handled on a first-come, first-served basis. As space is limited, those wishing to go are advised to call 229-7330 as early as possible. Deadline for reservations is Thursday, April 4.

The Club will go skydiving the weekend of April 13-14; the exact date has not been announced but lessons will begin at 8 a.m. and the first jump will be at 1 p.m. The cost will be between \$120 and \$150 for the lessons and first jump. Later jumps will cost approximately \$35 each. Last date to sign up is April 7.

The club will meet at 7 p.m., April 4 and 18 at the Williamsburg-Jamestown Airport. Members also meet informally for lunch every Wednesday between 11 a.m. and 1 p.m. at the airport cafe.

At the April 4 meeting, Mitch Bowman

will discuss license requirements as well as the use of smart bombs by the Air Force in Iraq. Bowman was formerly a F-111 bomber pilot in the Air Force. Speaker on May 18 will be Ropy Minier, of Flight Deck Software.

Adams To Give Commonwealth Seminar

Annmarie Adams, assistant professor, School of Architecture, McGill University, will conduct a seminar on "Architecture for a Baby Boom: Joseph Eichler and the Cloistering of Motherhood," at 5 p.m., Thursday, March 28, in the Friends Room, Swem Library. Adams will examine a typical suburban house

(the Bateson house in Terra Linda, Calif., constructed by the developer Joseph Eichler) as a case study of the strict gender roles prescribed by the American cultural landscape after World War II.

This seminar is sponsored by the Commonwealth Center for the Study of American Culture.

Applied Science Program Sponsors Exhibit On Polymers

The Applied Science Program at the College of William and Mary is sponsoring a unique exhibit in the Zollinger Museum of the Earl Gregg Swem Library, "Polymers & People," a layman's view of how research has developed products that have enhanced many facets of life today and promises to make even more changes in the future.

"Polymers & People" will be on exhibit in the Zollinger museum April 1 to 24 and will be open to the public Monday through Friday, 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. and Saturdays, 9 a.m. to 1 p.m.

Prepared and loaned by the Beckman Center for the History of Chemistry, the exhibit consists of large panels that trace the history of polymer chemistry.

Polymer molecules were recognized in 1861 by a British chemist, Thomas. Graham, who called them "colloids," after kolla, the Greek word for glue. In 1870 the American inventor John Wesley Hyatt marketed "celluloid." In 1909 Leo Baekeland, a Belgian scientist, created

World War II brought urgent demands for synthetic rubber to replace the supplies of natural rubber cut off by Japan. No American company had ever produced more than 6,000 tons of a synthetic rubber in any previous year. In Dec. 1941 the War Production Board ordered 120,000 tons and within six months had raised the goal to over 800,000 tons.

In the postwar era more emphasis was put on consumer goods, and such things as the Tupperware party, hula hoops, frisbees and silly putty became household words. In a more serious vein, microchip, which put a new face on the of today.

business world. Many of the miracles in medicine that were science fiction a few years ago have been made possible with polymers. Scientists predict that polymer science will continue to make extremely important contributions from projects polymer scientists helped to develop the in progress in the research laboratories

Greek Leadership Workshop To Be Held Sat.

The 1991 Greek Leadership Workshop will be held on Saturday, March 23, in Millington Hall from 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Topics of diccussion will include: Liability and Risk Management, Hazing, Strategic Long-Range Planning, Sexism in the Greek Community, Planning Chap-

ter Retreats, Managing Chapter Finances, Making Chapter House Improvements, Community Service Opportunities, and several others. All Greeks who would like to attend, please see your chapter president for further information.

Sanctity Of Life Week Set March 24-28

Students for Alternatives to Abortion will sponsor Sanctity of Life Week, March 24-28. The students have scheduled three programs that focus on the abortion issue and will have literature available at an information table in the Campus Center lobby from 11 a.m. to 2 p.m. and 4:30 p.m. to 7 p.m. on Wednesday, March 27.

Dr. Bruchalski (OB/GYN) will answer questions after a showing of the film "Eclipse of Reason," a sequel to "The Silent Scream," at 7:30 p.m., Sunday, March 24 in the Botetourt Theatre of Swem Library.

Frederica Matthews-Green from Feminists for Life will speak on "Anti-Feminism of Abortion" at 7:30 p.m., Monday, March 25 in Morton 20.

The Rev. George Lucas, founder of the National Black Coalition for Tradition Values, will speak on "Abortion, Baby Parts, and Bigotry" at 7:30 p.m., Tuesday, March 26 in Morton 220.

CALENDAR

Campus

Wednesday, March 20

VIMS Seminar: "Ecosystem Response to Foreign Species," Watermen's Hall, 3 p.m.

Lacrosse, Univ. of Richmond, 4 p.m. Women's rugby vs. Williams College, IM field,

4 p.m. Women in 20th-Century Europe Film: "The

White Rose," Botetourt Theatre, Swem Library, 7 p.m.

Recital: music department, Ewell Recital Hall, 8 p.m.

Thursday, March 21

"Third Thursday" discussion, Muscarelle Museum, 9:30 a.m. Free.

Town & Gown Luncheon: "Paraplegia: What Can Be Done About It?" by Lloyd Guth, research professor in biology, CC ballroom, 12:15 p.m.

Baseball vs. Brown Univ., 3 p.m.

Seminar: "The Crystal Ceiling in the Ivory Tower" by Jacquelyn A. Mattfeld, Arizona State University, sponsored by the Commonwealth Center for the Study of American Culture, Friends Room, Swem Library, 5 p.m.

Orchesis: An Evening of Dance, PBK, 8:15

Men's gymnastics vs. Univ. of Wisconsin-Oshkosh, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m.

Friday, March 22

Ph.D. Oral Exam: Christopher R. Lyndon, candidate for the Ph.D. in physics, conference room, William Small Physical Laboratory, 10 a.m.

Baseball vs. East Carolina, 3 p.m.

Cissy Patterson Lecture in Undergraduate Mathematics: "Farmer Brown Redux: Adventures in Numerical Integration" by Thomas Tucker, professor of mathematics, Colgate University, Millington aud., 3 p.m.

Psychology Colloquium: "Privacy and Communication" by Allen Turnbull, assistant professor of psychology, Millington 211, 4 p.m. Refreshments in Millington 232, 3:30

Public Policy Conference: "Political Campaign Ethics" (through March 24)

Men's lacrosse vs. ODU, Busch Turf, 7:30

Orchesis: An Evening of Dance, PBK, 8:15

Saturday, March 23

Men's rugby vs. JMU, IM field, 10/11 a.m.

Women's rugby vs. Longwood College, IM field, 2 p.m.

Baseball vs. East Carolina, 3 p.m.

W&M Film Society presentation: "Topper" (1937), Millington aud., 7:30 p.m.

Christopher Wren Singers, Ewell Recital Hall,

Men's lacrosse vs. Catholic U., Busch Turf, 7:30 p.m.

Orchesis: An Evening of Dance, PBK, 8:15 p.m.

Sunday, March 24

Palm Sunday

Baseball vs. Univ. of North Carolina, 1 p.m. Tennis vs. Penn State; men's, 2 p.m., women's vs. Penn State and UVA, time TBA

Films: "Rodin's Balzac," "The Burghers of Calais" and "Rodin: The Burghers of Calais," Muscarelle Museum, 3 p.m. Free.

Music at the Muscarelle, 4 p.m.

Monday, March 25

Films: "Rodin's Balzac," "The Burghers of Calais" and "Rodin: The Burghers of Calais," Muscarelle Museum, 3 p.m. Free.

Italian Cinema: "Mimì Metallurgico Ferito Nell'onore" (The Seduction of Mimi) (1971), Botetourt Theatre, Swem Library, 2 and 7 p.m. Free.

Concert Series: The Atlantic Brass, PBK Hall, 8:15 p.m.

Tuesday, March 26

Baseball vs. Univ. of North Carolina, 3 p.m. Men's Tennis vs. Univ. of Richmond, 4 p.m. Lacrosse vs. Northwestern, 4 p.m.

IEAHC Colloquium: "They Are Pests" by Jonathan Chu, IEAHC Library, 7:30 p.m.

Muscarelle Museum Lecture: "Knowing the Life of the Artist: Does It Make Any Difference?" by Ruth Butler, professor of art history, Univ. of Mass. at Boston, noted Rodin Scholar, Andrews Hall, Newman aud., 7:30 p.m. Free.

Women's studies dramatic presentation, Tucker 120, 7:30 p.m. (tentative)

Wednesday, March 27

Cutler Lecture: "The Left, The Right, and Certainty in Constitutional Law" by Gene R. Nichol Jr., dean, University of Colorado School of Law, Marshall-Wythe 127, 3:30

Baseball vs. Univ. of North Carolina, 3 p.m. Women in 20th-Century Europe Film: "Entre Nous" Botetourt Theatre, Swem Library, 7 p.m.

Men's lacrosse vs. Hudson Valley, Busch Turf,

Ewell Concert Series: concert of contemporary percussion music by Allen Otte, Percussion Group/Cincinnati, Ewell Recital Hall, 8 p.m.

Thursday, March 28

Town & Gown Luncheon: "Euthanasia: Is It Time For Mercy Killing?" by Hans Tiefel, professor of religion, CC ballroom, 12:15

Lacrosse vs. ODU, 4 p.m.

Women's studies lecture: "A 'No' Means No: The Date Rape" by Peggy Reeves Sanday, Millington aud., 7:30 p.m.

Elliot E. and Helen Y. Cohen Lecture: "Jewish Migration and American Culture" by Irving Howe, PBK, 8:30 p.m.

Friday, March 29 **Good Friday**

Psychology Colloquium: "Infant Auditory Perception" by Robin Cooper, VPI&SU, Millington 211, 4 p.m. Refreshments in Millington 232, 3:30 p.m.

Women's studies dramatic presentation, Tucker 120, 7:30 p.m. (tentative)

Saturday, March 30

Passover

Lacrosse vs. Penn State, 1 p.m.

Women's rugby vs. Fairfax Club, IM field, 1

Women's Track vs. Kent State, time TBA Senior Recital: Wendi Gerath, Ewell Recital Hall, 8 p.m.

Sunday, March 31

Easter Sunday

Lacrosse vs. Univ. of Maryland, 1 p.m.

Monday, April 1

Italian Cinema: "Pane E Cioccolata" (Bread and Chocolate) (1973), Botetourt Theatre, Swem Library, 2 and 7 p.m. Free.

Baseball vs. UVA, 3 p.m.

Tuesday, April 2

Men's Tennis vs. UVA, 2:30 p.m.

Women's studies film: "Rosie the Riveter" with

comments by Elsa Diduk, professor of modern languages emerita, Tucker 120, 7:30 p.m. (tentative)

Public Lecture: "Scams and Scandals. In Science?" Patricia Wolfe, Princeton University, Rogers 100, 7:30 p.m.

W&M Chorus, Bruton Parish Church, 8 p.m.

Exhibits

Muscarelle Museum

(Through April 28)

"Rodin: Sculpture from the B. Gerald Cantor Collections"

(On-going)

"Collection Highlights"

Andrews Gallery

(Through March 21) Barbara Diduk, Ceramics William White, paintings

Andrews Foyer

Mark Rhodes, Sculpture

Swem Library

"A Sampler of Women's History in the Old Dominion"

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS

Classified ads are included as a service to members of the College community and will be accepted from faculty, staff, students and alumni only. Ads should be no longer than 40 words and must be submitted in writing to the William and Mary News office no later than 5 p.m. on the Friday preceding the first insertion.

FOR SALE

3-BR brick rancher with attached garage and patio; large living room with fireplace, hardwood floors. All appliances included. Convenient city location. Owner will provide legal closing costs. Asking \$92,500. Call 220-7044 or 220-3364 (evenings and weekends). (4/3)

Samsung S330 computer: 640 K, software (DDS/ Pascal/Lotus/Multimate/Harvard graphics/ MORE!) \$750. Daybed (frame only), \$50. Nightstand, \$20. ALL LIKE NEW! Call Ann, 221-0658, leave message. (4/3)

4.5 cubic foot chest freezer. Excellent condition. \$100. Call after 5 p.m., 887-5402. (3/27)

Townhouse/Skiffes Creek Terrace, 3-BR, 2-1/2 baths, fireplace and all appliances; large eat-in kitchen with bay window; end unit with deck and privacy fence. Call Cindy at 887-0117, leave message.

Washer/dryer. Economical apartment size. Very good condition, only six years old. Montgomery Ward brand (Westinghouse). \$250. Call 874-5122.

Woman's Giant brand city bike. Ridden only three times, showroom condition. \$200. Call 565-2556. (3/20)

1977 Chevrolet Concours Nova, black 2-door sedan; new L-82 350 V-8 engine, new transmission, new vinyl top and much more. Must see to appreciate. \$3,995 negotiable. Call 595-3045 after 6 p.m. on weekdays. If interested, can also call Barbara at 221-3987. (3/20)

FOR RENT

Located in Powhatan Shores-3-BR, 2-bath house, available immediately. No pets allowed. \$625 per month. Call 564-3011 after 6 p.m. (4/3)

Seeking exceptional individual to rent cozy 1-BR apartment located approximately 3-4 miles from the College in Raleigh Square. Available June 1 for 1-year lease, \$340 per month. No pets. Call 564-3011 after 6 p.m. (3/27)

Furnished 3-BR townhouse to sublet May 11-

Aug. 20. Convenient to Williamsburg and Newport News. Fully equipped kitchen with microwave, washer/dryer, central heat/air, fenced back yard. \$350 + utilities (nego.). Call 887-9657. (3/27) 1, 2, or 3 BRs and full use of large new home. Beautiful area with pool, tennis, marina, volleyball,

softball, etc. All amenities: dishes, pots, microwave, VCR, firewood, washer/dryer, A/C, etc. Garage negotiable. Eight minutes from campus. \$195/ \$295 upstairs + 1/3 utilities. Discount for hard worker. Call 220-8349. (3/27) Duplex with 2 large BRs, 2 full baths. Located out Jamestown Rd. (5 miles from campus). \$525

cottage less than 2 miles from campus. Call 229-7241. (3/20) Outer Banks family vacation home (north of Duck): 5-BR, sleeps 12. Three tiled full baths (two whirlpools). Central AC, heat, microwave, dishwasher, washer/dryer, TV, VCR. No smoking or pets. Excellent ocean view, 150 yds. to beach, tennis (amenity). \$1,050/week. Call 221-3889. (3/20)

per month. Also available, 1-BR apartment and

WANTED

Two professional adults, on leave from career jobs to pursue graduate degrees, need residence to housesit for summer. Currently housesitting for W&M professor on sabbatical. References available upon request. Please call 253-5874. (4/3)

Roommate to share large house in beautiful country setting; four miles from campus. \$300 per month plus 1/3 of utilities. Available immediately. Call 221-0605. (4/3)

Visiting professor and family want to rent 3+ BR, spacious, fully furnished house or townhouse for next school year (Aug. '91-May '92). Call Paul or Becca Marcus, 602/742-6534. (3/27)

Female to rent furnished bedroom with private bath, kitchen privileges and washer/dryer in townhouse in secured community with other amenities. Ten minutes from College. \$300 per month includes utilities. Available immediately. Call Betty at 221-1038 (day) or 229-3214 (evenings after 6 p.m.). (3/20)

W&M graduate looking for a living facility for the months of March and April while working in athletic dept. Desire low-cost living situation. Please contact Feffie Barnhill, ext. 13389, if you can help responsible young lady with her housing needs. (3/20)

INSTRUCTION

Piano lessons. Experienced teacher with master's degree from Peabody Conservatory offers piano and music theory lessons for all ages and levels. Reasonable rates. Woods of Williamsburg location. Call Gayle Pougher, 565-0563, evenings. (3/20)

EMPLOYMENT

The following positions at the College are open to all qualified individuals, unless otherwise noted. Visit the Office of Personnel Services, Thiemes House, 303 Richmond Road, for information, a listing of vacancies and application forms, Monday-Friday., 8 a.m. to 4 p.m. Call ext. 13150. All applicants must submit a completed Commonwealth of Virginia Application form to the Office of Personnel Services. Deadline for applying for the following

otherwise noted. Postmarks will not be hon-Crafts Demonstrator (Unclassified) -\$4.97 per hour, part time, will work a flexible schedule of 8-20 hours per week, including

positions is 5 p.m., Friday, March 22, unless

Tour Guide (Unclassified)—\$4.97 per hour, part time, will work a flexible schedule of 10-20 hours per week, including weekends. #H522. Location: Ash Lawn (Charlottesville).

Lawn (Charlottesville).

some weekends. #H529. Location: Ash

Cashier (Unclassified)—\$4.97 per hour, part time, will work a flexible schedule of 8-20 hours per week, including weekends. #H523. Location: Ash Lawn (CharlottesOffice Services Assistant (Unclassified)— \$6.49 per hour, part time, approximately 20 hours per week. #H113. Location: Law School.

Office Services Specialist (Unclassified)-\$7.10 per hour, part time, approximately 20 hours per week. #H242. Location: Bureau of Business Research.

Accountant (Grade 9)—Entry salary \$21,079. #617. Location: CEBAF (Newport News).

Institutional Health Director (Grade 20)— Salary range: \$56,168-\$85,759. #227. Location: Student Health Services.

Marine Scientist Senior (Unclassified)-\$13.24 per hour, part time. Irregular hours, approximately 1,000 to 1,500 hours per year, including occasional weekends, holidays and frequent day and overnight travel. #H138 and H140. Location: VIMS (Advisory Services). Deadline: March 29.

Institutional Housing Manager A (Area Director) (Grade 9)—Entry salary \$21,079. This is an anticipated vacancy. Location: Residence Life. Deadline: April 12.

Associate Dean for Academic Affairs School of Business Administration

Candidate must have excellent teaching and research skills, ability to relate to the business community, willingness to work with the Dean and faculty of a business school growing in stature in a hands-on, in-house collaborative manner. Professional record sufficient to merit tenured appointment at the Associate or Full Professor rank in an endowed professorship.

Evaluation will continue until the position is filled. Applications and nominations should be forwarded to:

Kathryn P. Roemer Administrative Assistant to the Dean **School of Business Administration** College of William and Mary Williamsburg, Virginia 23185

The College of William and Mary is an Equal Opportunity, Affirmative Action Employer.